

## **ISSUE BRIEF**

No. 5341 | FEBRUARY 26, 2024

DOUGLAS AND SARAH ALLISON CENTER FOR NATIONAL SECURITY

# America Must Remedy Its Dangerous Lack of Munitions Planning

Wilson Beaver and Jim Fein

### **KEY TAKEAWAYS**

The Pentagon was caught off guard by the amount of artillery shells needed by the Ukrainian and Israeli militaries after being attacked, and supply is short.

Shells, missiles, and other munitions are necessary to fight wars as well as to deter them. Currently, the U.S. is not well equipped to do either.

The U.S. must ramp up munitions production fast and focus military aid and sales on strategic priorities, especially in the Indo-Pacific.

bought and built enough munitions to keep pace with the military operations the President and Congress have tasked the Department of Defense (DOD) with conducting. In 2014, the U.S. discovered that it lacked enough precision-guided missiles to take on a non-state actor, ISIS, in a limited campaign. Less than a decade later, it has become apparent that the problem persists, as the effort to arm Ukraine has dangerously depleted America's stores of artillery shells. This deficiency in munitions planning harms America's warfighting capability, endangering its ability to fight future wars. It is vital that the U.S. remedy this deficiency by increasing munitions spending, coordinating with allies, shoring up industry, and doing a better job of husbanding resources.

## The Past: Operation Inherent Resolve and Operation Unified Protector

In 2014, the United States launched Operation Inherent Resolve to degrade and destroy ISIS. Two years of operations later, the Pentagon was raiding stores worldwide for munitions. The current Chair of the Joint Chiefs of Staff, General Charles Brown, stated at the time that the U.S. would "have to do some analysis of where we take risk," implying that the depletion of munitions stockpiles by some 45,000 bombs risked the ability of the U.S. military to conduct operations in other potential theaters of war.

Based on a 2019 presentation by the Department of the Air Force, by the end of the operation, U.S.-led coalition aircraft had used around 112,458<sup>2</sup> munitions against ISIS.<sup>3</sup> This, despite Operation Inherent Resolve being a limited campaign against a non-state actor.

The Pentagon began rebuilding its missile stores in 2016,<sup>4</sup> but it took until 2021 before Joint Direct Attack Munition (JDAM) War Reserve Materiel inventory hit "acceptable" levels, as indicated by JDAM procurement returning to pre-2016 levels.<sup>5</sup>

### The Present: Ukraine and Israel

Less than a decade later, the Pentagon finds itself in a similar scenario. Ukraine is using about  $110,000^6$  155-mm artillery shells per day, with a stated minimum need to fire 356,400 shells per month, and a capacity of firing 594,000 per month.

The U.S. has shipped about 2 million shells to Ukraine since Russia invaded in February 2022. In contrast, the U.S. Army only procured around 500,000 M795 155-mm artillery shells<sup>7</sup> in the preceding decade, about one-fourth the amount.

During this time, America has made progress in addressing its deficit in artillery shell production, increasing production to 28,000 per month today from about half that in early 2022. The U.S. is on pace to increase production to 100,000 shells per month in 2025. But even with a complete pause in shell expenditure, it would take nearly two years—20 months—to reach pre-Ukraine levels of artillery shell reserves at the 100,000 shells-per-month level.

In addition to Ukrainian requirements, Israel needs munitions from the U.S. to deal with existential threats, including Hamas and Hezbollah. Some of those requirements overlap, such as a need for 155-mm artillery rounds, but Israel also requires precision-guided munitions, such as JDAMs and Small Diameter Bombs (SDBs).<sup>9</sup>

The Pentagon was—dangerously, unacceptably, and unwarrantedly—caught off guard by the amount of artillery shells needed by the Ukrainian and Israeli militaries. During Operation Desert Storm in 1991, in a four-day ground war, the U.S. used more than 60,000 artillery shells. That is a pace of 465,000 artillery shells per month against a comparatively weak adversary, further weakened by 43 days of extensive aerial attack. But Congress, the executive branch, and the DOD made commitments to Ukraine before running this basic math.

The Pentagon also should not have been caught off-guard by Israeli requirements after the shortfalls, mentioned above, experienced during Operation Inherent Resolve. Instead, U.S. procurement lagged so far behind the number of munitions required to replenish Israeli stockpiles that the number of JDAM and SDMs procured in 2022—3,000 and 2,000, respectively<sup>11</sup>—totaled less than the 6,000 bombs that Israel used in the first six days of conflict in Gaza last year.

There is clearly a gap between what Congress and the President have been asking of the Pentagon and the means they have provided. America's own munition problem is compounded by U.S. allies' munitions shortages. During Operation Unified Protector<sup>12</sup>—the 2011 NATO-led intervention in Libya—allied countries lacked enough precision-guided munitions to sustain operations and had to rely on the U.S. for resupply. The French and British ran short on precision-guided munitions less than a month into the conflict, and the U.S. stepped in to fill the capability gap (something the U.S. would be even harder pressed to do in a comparable situation today).

Since Unified Protector, the problem has not improved much. In 2022, Great Britain had enough artillery shells to fire at Russian rates for only two days. <sup>13</sup> It has so few Tomahawk missiles that it turned the vertical launching system (VLS) cells on its Type 45 destroyers into gyms filled with exercise equipment for personnel. <sup>14</sup> Germany only has approximately 150 operable Taurus cruise missiles, <sup>15</sup> and the situation is not much better throughout the rest of Europe.

## The (Possible) Future: Taiwan

The Pentagon's munitions planning problems are not just in the past; they will shape the way that America can fight the next war. For example, wargames have indicated that the Pentagon only has enough critical munitions to fight China, if it launches an invasion of Taiwan, for about a week. <sup>16</sup> That is clearly not enough munitions to engage in a prolonged conflict with China, not to mention maintaining the capability necessary for deterrence, or, if necessary, to go to war in other theaters.

A fight over Taiwan would primarily require high-end anti-ship weapons, ship-defense missiles, and ground-attack munitions to destroy anti-access area-denial systems. The U.S. does not currently have an adequate supply of any of these munitions. Judging by publicly available defense documents, the U.S. has only about 4,000 Tomahawk missiles,<sup>17</sup> around 100 to 200 long-range anti-ship missiles (LRASMs),<sup>18</sup> fewer than 2,000 extended-range joint air-to-surface standoff missiles (JASSM-ERs),<sup>19</sup> and fewer than 1,306 Standard Missile-6s (SM-6s).<sup>20</sup>

Current procurement plans will not solve the problem, either. Hypersonic missiles, a key emerging technology and military breakthrough, have yet to move past development. Meanwhile, the 2024 Presidential Budget Request calls for no Navy-ordered Tomahawks and only 118 LRASMs, 550 JASSM-ERs, and 125 SM-6s.<sup>21</sup>

To put that into perspective: This is only enough for the 111-strong<sup>22</sup> U.S. bomber force to launch 4.95 JASSM-ERs and 1.06 LRASMs per bomber and the Navy's conflict-active<sup>23</sup> destroyers, cruisers, and submarines to fire *zero* Tomahawks and its destroyers and cruisers to fire 1.76 SM-6s each.

Comparing U.S. munitions inventory with the target set that the U.S. would need in order to engage in a future armed conflict exposes this deficiency. The U.S. has suffered from munitions shortages because of limited operations against non-state actors and would be even less equipped to deal with a state actor with a substantial military.

## Munitions and the Chinese Fleet

According to the 2024 International Institute of Strategic Studies' *The Military Balance*, <sup>24</sup> China has 59 submarines, 42 destroyers, 49 frigates, 50 corvettes, 11 principle amphibius landing ships, 50 landing ships, and 78 landing craft. It also has two aircraft carriers. This does not count China's smaller Navy ships, its coast guard, which has more than 500 (smaller) ships, and its Maritime Militia, which has an unknown number of civilian craft that are available to ferry Chinese troops across the Taiwan Strait.

With between 100 and 200 LRASMs, the U.S. does not have enough air-launched anti-ship missiles to sink China's major surface combatants, even with a 100 percent hit rate. If the JASSM-ER can perform as an anti-ship weapon—which is not proven—air-launched missile capacity still falls far short of what is likely needed, and the diversion of JASSM-ERs to naval targets takes away from an already insufficient stockpile of land-attack munitions. <sup>25</sup>

While JASSM-ERs and LRASMs are supplemented by weapons such as MK-48 torpedoes in a scenario involving the Chinese fleet, they are most

likely not enough to make up the difference, even without broadening out to include other target sets and strategic needs, such as the ability to maintain post-war deterrence against other threats, such as Iran and North Korea.

## Recommendations for the U.S. Government

In order to remedy the U.S. munitions shortage, Congress, the Department of Defense, and other executive branch departments should:

- Increase munitions production. First, the U.S. needs to dramatically increase munitions production. The use of multiyear procurement authorities in the FY 2024 National Defense Authorization Act is an important first step, but the amounts of munitions procured still fall well short of what the United States military would need were it to engage in conflict in the Indo-Pacific (which means that the U.S. military is also insufficiently equipped to *deter* a conflict in the Indo-Pacific). The Pentagon and White House could send a demand signal by requesting of Congress a dramatically higher amount of munitions relevant to the Indo-Pacific.
- Explore how to work with partner countries, such as Japan and South Korea, to increase munitions production capacity. Some allied countries, such as Japan and South Korea, have significant manufacturing capacity and robust defense industries. The U.S. should take advantage of this capacity and study how allied foreign industry can increase output of U.S.-origin defense equipment, including munitions. Supply falls so short of demand that there would be no harm done to U.S. manufacturing if partners and allies, like Germany and Britain, along with Japan and South Korea, were to dramatically increase production of munitions.
- Prioritize aid and foreign military sales to countries where the U.S. has the most at stake. Funding should always flow from strategy. The National Defense Strategy (NDS) identifies China as the primary challenge to the United States, and the Indo-Pacific as the primary arena of competition. Therefore, sales of critical military technology and equipment to partners and allies in the Indo-Pacific have priority. One need only look at the glaring mismatch between funding requested for Taiwan and funding requested for Ukraine in President Joe Biden's 2023 Emergency Supplemental Request (\$61.4 billion for

Ukraine and \$2 billion for the Indo-Pacific) to see that the current funding does not match the NDS.

• Focus resources and capabilities on priorities. The U.S. military cannot be everywhere all the time. America has finite resources and therefore must do a better job of husbanding its resources. One minute, the military is being told to pivot to Asia and focus on China, the next minute the President is telling the Pentagon to empty its warehouses of munitions and send them to Ukraine for a conflict deemed secondary in the NDS, all while China continues its military build-up. If the United States is serious about deterring China in the Indo-Pacific, it will have to avoid strategic distractions elsewhere.

## Conclusion

The United States has limited resources and must prioritize its defense spending to focus on its top national security concern—deterring China in the Indo-Pacific. Strategic distractions in places like Ukraine waste U.S. resources and risk sacrificing what is primary to what is secondary. The U.S. military is dangerously low on munitions and has not been spending enough to replace what is being expended, especially in recent years. If the U.S. military is to deter China, it will need far bigger stores of munitions than it currently has.

**Wilson Beaver** is Senior Policy Analyst for Defense Budgeting in the Douglas and Sarah Allison Center for National Security at The Heritage Foundation. **Jim Fein** is Research Assistant for National Security and European Affairs in the Allison Center.

## **Endnotes**

- 1. Marcus Weisgerber, "The US Is Raiding its Global Bomb Stockpiles to Fight ISIS," Defense One, May 2016, https://www.defenseone.com/threats/2016/05/us-raiding-its-global-bomb-stockpiles-fight-isis/128646/ (accessed November 15, 2023).
- 2. Estimate includes weapons dropped by non-U.S. coalition aircraft, often supplied by the U.S.
- 3. U.S. Air Force Central Command Combined Air Operations Center, "Combined Forces Air Component Commander 2013–2019 Airpower Statistics," https://www.afcent.af.mil/Portals/82/Documents/Airpower%20summary/(U)%20APPROVED%20Dec%202019%20APS%20Data.pdf?ver=2020-01-27-023439-697 (accessed November 15, 2023).
- 4. As per the JDAM sections in the Air Force's Presidential Budget Request Justifications from 2016 to 2022, see the jump and decline in munitions acquisitions. Office of the Undersecretary of Defense (Comptroller), "Department of Defense Fiscal Year (FY) 2017 President's Budget Submission," February, 2016, https://www.saffm.hq.af.mil/Portals/84/documents/FY17/AFD-160208-046.pdf?ver=2016-08-24-102038-590 (accessed November 15, 2023).
- 5. Office of the Undersecretary of Defense (Comptroller), "Department of Defense Fiscal Year (FY) 2022 Budget Estimates," May, 2021, https://www.saffm.hq.af.mii/Portals/84/documents/FY22/PROCUREMENT\_/FY22%20DAF%20J-Book%20-%203011%20-%20Ammunition%20Proc.pdf?ver=PaFt7rWf7aiKYJhl-cpv9w%3d%3d (accessed November 15, 2023).
- 6. Andy Bounds, "Ukraine Asks EU for 250,000 Artillery Shells a Month," *Financial Times*, March 3, 2023, https://www.ft.com/content/75ee9701-aa93 -4c5d-albc-7a51422280fd (accessed November 15, 2023).
- 7. Office of the Undersecretary of Defense (Comptroller), "Department of Defense Fiscal Year (FY) 2022 Budget Estimates."
- 8. Noah Robertson, "Production of Key Munition Years Ahead of Schedule, Pentagon Says," *Defense News*, September 15, 2023, https://www.defensenews.com/pentagon/2023/09/15/production-of-key-munition-years-ahead-of-schedule-pentagon-says/ (accessed February 14, 2024).
- 9. U.S. Department of Defense, "Senior Defense Official Holds a Background Briefing on Israel," October 12, 2023, https://www.defense.gov/News/Transcripts/Transcript/Article/3555887/senior-defense-official-holds-a-background-briefing-on-israel/ (accessed February, 5, 2014).
- 10. Shawn Snow, "These Marines in Syria Fired More Artillery than Any Battalion Since Vietnam," *Marine Corps Times*, February 6, 2018, https://www.marinecorpstimes.com/news/your-marine-corps/2018/02/06/these-marines-in-syria-fired-more-artillery-than-any-battalion-since-vietnam/ (accessed November 15, 2023).
- 11. Office of the Undersecretary of Defense (Comptroller), "Program Acquisition Cost by Weapon System: United States Department of Defense Fiscal Year 2023 Budget Request," April, 2022, https://comptroller.defense.gov/Portals/45/Documents/defbudget/FY2023/FY2023\_Weapons.pdf (accessed February 5, 2024).
- 12. John A. Tirpak, "NATO's Lessons from Libya," *Air & Space Forces Magazine*, June 1, 2013, https://www.airandspaceforces.com/article/0613libya/(accessed November 15, 2023).
- 13. Mykhaylo Zabrodskyi et al., "Preliminary Lessons in Conventional Warfighting from Russia's Invasion of Ukraine: February–July 2022," Royal United Services Institute for Defence and Security Studies, November, 30, 2022, https://static.rusi.org/359-SR-Ukraine-Preliminary-Lessons-Feb-July-2022 -web-final.pdf (accessed February 5, 2024).
- 14. Danielle Sheridan, "Britain's Warships Have Gym Where Land Attack Missiles Should Be," *The Telegraph*, February 4, 2023, https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2024/02/03/royal-navy-warships-gym-land-attack-missiles/ (accessed February 5, 2024).
- 15. "Germany in Talks to Send Taurus Missiles to Ukraine: Reports," Deutsche Welle, August 11, 2023, https://www.dw.com/en/germany-in-talks-to-send -taurus-missiles-to-ukraine-reports/a-66500574 (accessed February 5, 2024).
- 16. Seth G. Jones, "Empty Bins in a Wartime Environment," CSIS International Security Program, January 2023, https://csis-website-prod.s3.amazonaws .com/s3fs-public/2023-01/230119\_Jones\_Empty\_Bins.pdf?VersionId=mW30Ongwul8V2nR2EHKBYxkpiOzMiS88 (accessed November 15, 2023).
- 17. Alastair Gale and Chieko Tsuneoka, "Japan to Spend Billions on U.S. Tomahawk Missiles in Military Buildup," *The Wall Street Journal*, December 23, 2022, https://www.wsj.com/articles/japan-to-spend-billions-on-u-s-tomahawk-missiles-in-military-buildup-11671784716 (accessed November 15, 2023).
- 18. Lockheed Martin, "U.S. Navy and Air Force Award Lockheed Martin First Production Lot for Long Range Anti-Ship Missiles," PRNewswire, July 26, 2017, https://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/us-navy-and-air-force-award-lockheed-martin-first-production-lot-for-long-range-anti-ship-missiles -300494281.html (accessed February 14, 2024); Dylan Malyasov, "U.S. Air Force Awards Contract to Lockheed Martin for Next-Generation Anti-Ship Missiles," Defense Blog, November 16, 2018, https://defence-blog.com/u-s-air-force-awards-contract-to-lockheed-martin-for-next-generation-anti-ship-missiles/ (accessed November 15, 2023); GovTribe.com, "Long Range Anti-Ship Missile (LRASM) Lot 3," April 13, 2020, https://govtribe.com/opportunity/federal-contract-opportunity/long-range-anti-ship-missile-lrasm-lot-3-fa868220c0003 (accessed November 15, 2022); and Mary-Louise Hoffman, "Lockheed Awarded \$125M for 6th Long Range Anti-Ship Missile Production Lot," GovConWire.com, November 30, 2021, https://www.govconwire.com/2021/11/lockheed-awarded-125m-for-6th-long-range-anti-ship-missile-production-lot/ (accessed November 15, 2023). Lots 1, 2, 3, 4/5, and 6 have 23, 50, 48, 137, 42 and LRASMs, respectively, totaling 300. Lots 1, 2, and 3 (totaling 121 LRASMs) were scheduled to be completed in 2023. Lots 4/5 and 6 are scheduled to be completed sometime in 2024.

- 19. John Venable, "U.S. Air Force," in Dakota L. Wood, ed., 2024 Index of U.S. Military Strength (Washington, DC: The Heritage Foundation, 2024), https://www.heritage.org/military-strength/assessment-us-military-power/us-air-force#power-usaf\_ednref13, and Office of the Undersecretary of Defense (Comptroller), "Department of Defense Fiscal Year (FY) 2024 Budget Estimates, Justification Book Volume 1 of 1 Missile Procurement, Air Force," March, 2023, https://www.saffm.hq.af.mil/Portals/84/documents/FY24/Procurement/FY24%20Air%20Force%20Missile%20Procurement.pdf?ver=1w-MhmMoMWdC0Zp7CxcAig%3d%3d (accessed November 15, 2023). The lot 20 contract was completed in 2023. That brings the number of delivered JASSM-ERs to 2,410. The U.S. has used more than 400, according to 2023 U.S. Index of Military Strength, since 2017.
- 20. Office of the Undersecretary of Defense (Comptroller), "Justification Book Volume 1 of 1 Weapons Procurement, Navy," March, 2023, https://www.secnav.navy.mil/fmc/fmb/Documents/24pres/WPN Book.pdf (accessed November 15, 2023).
- 21. Office of the Undersecretary of Defense (Comptroller), "Program Acquisition Cost by Weapon System," March 2023, https://comptroller.defense.gov/Portals/45/Documents/defbudget/FY2024/FY2024 Weapons.pdf (accessed November 15, 2023).
- 22. Venable, "U.S. Air Force."
- 23. Conflict-active rates refer to ship availability for a war with Taiwan; this subtracts ships that are under heavy repair. Combat-active rates are used as follows: 80 percent for surface combatants, 60 percent for guided missile submarines (SSGNs), and 33 percent for ballistic missile submarines (SSBNs).
- 24. Robert Wall, ed., *The Military Balance 2024: The Annual Assessment of Global Military Capabilities and Defense Economics*, International Institute of Strategic Studies, 2024, Chapter 5, "Asia," https://www.iiss.org/publications/the-military-balance (accessed February 14, 2024).
- 25. Mark F. Cancian et al., "The First Battle of the Next War: Wargaming a Chinese Invasion of Taiwan," Center for Strategic and International Studies, January 2023, https://csis-website-prod.s3.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/publication/230109\_Cancian\_FirstBattle\_NextWar.pdf?VersionId= WdEUwJYWIySMPIr3ivhFolxC\_gZQuSOQ (accessed November 15, 2023).